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Revd Jeremy writes …     

Even if November isn’t one of your favourite months, with its long, dark nights 

and freezing foggy mornings, there are some truly amazing things to en-

joy.  One of my childhood pleasures was to trudge through piles of leaves,   

carving out a temporary pathway only for it to disappear as the wind picked up 

and blew the leaves away again! 

November can also provide valuable time to reflect.   At the beginning of the 

month we remember those who have gone before us, and commemorate their 

lives in a Memorial Service.  Only a week later, Remembrance Sunday gives us 

an opportunity to remember those who gave their lives to preserve our free-

doms, the many whose lives were shattered by injury and loss, and members of 

our armed forces who protect us today.   This year we will be remembering    

especially the 75th anniversary of the Battle of Monte Cassino on the Italian 

front, the Battles of Imphal and Kohima (preventing a Japanese invasion of     

India), the Great Escape (from the German POW camp Stalag Luft III in Poland), 

the D-Day Landings and the Arnhem Landings - to mention but a few familiar 

events.  

Between those two events, with great firework displays and bonfires, we mark 

the failed Gunpowder Plot of 1605 and the attempt by Guy Fawkes (and others) 

to assassinate King James I.  And later in the month out come the pumpkins as  
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our American friends give thanks for the arrival and first harvest of the Pilgrim 

Fathers in the early 1620s.  Straight after that, on 29 November, the retail world 

marks “Black Friday” and we all (well, some of us, anyway) rush out to get our 

pre-Christmas bargains. 

Where is Jesus Christ in all this?  Amidst all this frenetic activity, it might escape 

our notice that the end of November marks the climax of the Christian             

Liturgical Year with the Feast of Christ the King, which we will celebrate on the 

24th.  Christ, the King who chose to lay aside his majesty, to divest himself of 

the privileges of power, and to leave the place of highest honour which was his 

by right.   Instead, he came to identify with his people, in all of the mess, pain 

and confusion that life brings to them.  I often think that is one of the most 

meaningful times in our Christian calendar.  Christ; known as the Messiah; the 

Anointed One;  Son of Man;  Son of David; Son of God; the Bridegroom; the 

Door;  the Vine;  the Lamb of God; the Mediator; the Great High Priest; the 

Lord; the Resurrection and the Life;  the Alpha and Omega; the Word; image of 

the invisible God; firstborn of all creation; head of the body, the Church; the  

beginning, firstborn from the dead;  fullness of God.  All of these are amazing 

titles.  But perhaps the most distinctive image, which we will acknowledge on 

the 29th, is Jesus as King.  We celebrate his sovereignty over all creation, his  

supremacy as one of the Godhead, his rule over the nations, and his kingship of 

our lives. 

And finally…on the same day, we will cast our eyes forward to Advent with the 

renowned Collect for “Stir up Sunday” (when, traditionally, you have to begin 

stirring up the ingredients for Christmas Pudding!): 

Stir Up O Lord 
The wills of your faithful people 
that they, plenteously bringing forth the fruit of good works 
may by you be plenteously rewarded 
through Jesus Christ our Lord    
AMEN 

 

I hope and pray that this November is an enjoyable one for us all.  Let’s put 

aside our worries about Brexit, future plans for the parish, and all that, and let’s 

use this month to bring forth much fruit! 

Jeremy 
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Worshipping the Lord with vigour and joy – Nigeria 

On the last Sunday of October, I took trains to New Cross Gate in order to preach at the   
annual Harvest Thanksgiving of the Nigerian UK Chaplaincy.  The Nigerian Chaplaincy meets 
for weekly worship at 1pm on Sundays at All Saints’ Hatcham Park, New Cross.  You may 
know that I enjoyed nine very happy years, from 1985 – 1994, as a lecturer with Church 
Mission Society at Trinity Theological College in Umuahia, midway between Port Harcourt 
and Enugu in the East.  In our clergy vestry I’ve hung three group photos of some of the 
students I taught. 

Joe, the Nigerian Chaplain, is a friend and former student.  Perhaps I should give him his full 
title, as this is the Nigerian custom; he is the Ven Dr Joseph Ajaefobi.  His doctorate is from 
Loughborough in Engineering.  He and his family live in Northolt.   

Being Anglicans, the worship had a recognisable liturgy, with robed clergy.  In addition,    
being Nigerians, there was a far-less-Anglican shall we say, ‘spontaneity’?  The first hymn 
was, ‘Great is thy faithfulness’.  The priest started it off, unaccompanied, and all joined in 
while the keyboard player managed to catch up in time for the second verse and the     
singers came forward from the body of the church.  [By the way, when I say “all”, I mean all 
who had arrived at church on time (about 25).  The congregation reached about 60 by near 
the end].  Also during the hymn, men came forward to twiddle with the amplifier and 
speakers, causing loud feedback!  Ah, Nigeria! 

However, such spontaneity really can give an emotional boost to the worship.  In place of a 
psalm, a man came forward with microphone and led singing of joyful choruses.  I think 
they were mostly in English, but I’m not sure; it was good and loud, and my hearing isn’t as 
good as it was.  Anyway, there was great encouragement to praise and thank the Lord, with 
words and also by clapping or moving to the music. 

My sermon was on Keeping Faithful to the Lord, and I explained some things that can stop 
us: Forgetting God, Being Anxious, Materialism.  One major reason why the Nigerian     
Chaplaincy is so needed is that thousands of Christian Nigerians fall away when they come 
to live in Britain.  In many parts of the south of Nigeria, about 98% of the population is 
Christian; but when they move abroad, they find the UK church culturally alien.  It is a huge 
mission field. 

The fun part of a Nigerian harvest thanksgiving is always the offering, when people come 
up to place their gifts in a basket at the front, while the band leads in lively praise worship.  
On this day, the gifts were almost all of money; back in Nigeria, many gifts would be ‘in 
kind’, with vegetables, chickens, fruits, groceries, detergents and… pretty well anything! 

I came away with a grocery bag of chicken & rice, cake, sweets and a bottle of red wine; but 
I also came away with renewed encouragement and commitment to continue to serve the 
Lord with faithfulness.  The UK church is going through a difficult time, and numbers in 
many churches are declining.  We need the joy, hope, vision and vigour of the Nigerian 
church.   

Praise the Lord!  Hallelujah, hallelujah, Amen!! 

Martin Greenfield  
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Harvest at St. Antony’s  
Here are some Harvest photos from St Antony’s on 22 Sept.  

The gifts went to Purley Food Hub.  
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Sunflower Champions 

Congratulations to Joshua Richards 
and Mylo Cadman winning this year's 
Sunflower Competition.  

They are shown here with a photo-
graph of their plants.  

Linda Hubbard 
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All Saints’ Prayer Chain 
 

 
Have you ever found yourself in a difficult situation?  Or ever had a prob-
lem which you just don’t know how to resolve, and really wish there was 
someone to pray for you…but you’re not sure who to ask or what to say? 
  
All Saints’ Church has a “Prayer Chain” - a small group of people willing 
to pray for anyone who would like to be prayed for, regardless of the    
situation, and in total confidence. 
 
The Prayer Chain has been operating for many years and we believe 
that prayer changes things.  We accept all and any requests for urgent 
prayer.  If you would like us to pray for you, or for a particular situation 
that has arisen, all you need to do is to telephone me on 020 8668 7795.  
If you wish to remain anonymous, that’s fine - you don’t have to give 
your name. 
 
 
Sandra Groombridge 
Pastoral Minister 
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Love in the Valley 

Love is in the valley, I am passing through, 
Love is in the valley, He’s there for me and you; 

He’s travelling besides us, and Jesus is His Name, 
Yesterday twas travelling, today it’s just the same. 

 
Love is in the valleys, as many as there are, 

Sometimes it seems so many, stretching now before; 
But Jesus He has promised that light will be in there, 

And we will have His Presence and we will have His care. 
 

O Love is in the valleys, Love’s on the mountain too, 
And everything that’s in-between, you’re never out of view; 

Love, ever hold me closer, to You, my Jesus do, 
As we walk now together, together me and You. 

 
Others are in the valleys, and they just come and go, 
They cannot be there always, but this I surely know, 
I’ll never want for Jesus to walk with me each day, 

And carry me when tired and weary in the way. 
 

I will exalt Him only, a never-failing friend, 
His love goes on forever, it never has an end; 

And as the time grows closer, my heart beats faster still, 
When I shall then behold Him, there’ll be no greater thrill. 

 
No greater thrill or glory to be forever where 

He shines in all His beauty, and on His beauty stare; 
To see the love that’s beaming, O from those eyes of bliss, 

As He looks down upon me, and says that I am His. 
 

All glory to the Father, all glory to the Son, 
All glory to the Spirit, they are forever One; 

That I so lost and sinful should have a place in Heav’n 
Through His amazing grace that to me graciously’s been giv’n.  

 
“I wrote this knowing that it was the love of Jesus that I needed in my valley at the time.” 

 

              Phil Harris 
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Drop in on Tuesdays, 10am-1pm at West Croydon Baptist Church 

 

CURRENT NEEDS: 
 
Food donations: tinned tuna 
     tinned tomatoes 
     tinned fruit 
     tea & Coffee 
     toothpaste & toothbrushes 
 
Clothes donations for children: boys’ underpants, all ages (new) 
         girls’ knickers, all ages (new) 
     women’s underwear, sizes 10 – 14 (new) 
     trainers 
 
Baby donations: Size 1 nappies 
 
 
 

For more information please contact:  peter@croydonrefugeedaycentre.co.uk 
Tel: 020-8689-4527 
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NEW DATES 

Sat 18 January—Sat 7 November 2020 (see opposite) 

This course comes highly recommended by Martin.                         
It works best when small groups from a church / Parish do the 

course, as this deepens the impact.  However, this is not essential.  

Consider if this could be for you, and let Rosanne know....               
admin@sanderstead-parish.org.uk 
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Around and About  
Sanderstead, 
and beyond ….. 
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Sanderstead Neighbourhood Care, All Saints’ Church Hall 
Registered Charity Number: 1039939 

 

10am—12.30pm, £3 or £5 with lunch 
For information or transport call: 

Fri 8th November 
‘Parliament and the Strange Laws of England’  

by Rev Malcolm Newman 
Followed by a soup lunch 

 

Fri 22nd November 
‘Crabs and Frogs– unusual Weather’ by Ian Currie 

Followed by a ploughman’s lunch 
Thank you for all your support.

SANDERSTEAD  

TOWNSWOMEN’S GUILD 

 

   Wednesday 13th November  

    2.00 - 4.30 p.m. 

Alison Hoyland -  

'Never Judge a Book 

by its Cover' 

 
All Saints' Church Hall 

Refreshments available 
Visitors welcome - £3.00 

 

Any queries please contact our 

Secretary, Mrs Wendy Aarons on 

020 8768 3655 



14 

 

 

Mothers’ Union  

 

"Remembering our Women.  
Women, War and the     

Mother's Union.” 
 

All are welcome.   

 

Monday 11th November  

8pm 

St. Catherine’s Aisle, All Saints 

Jean Harris 

https://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKEwilvpyV_6XhAhWJzYUKHdCKA5IQjRx6BAgBEAU&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.mothersunionllandaff.org%2F2018%2F03%2F01%2Fllandaff-diocese-rainbow-fair-overseas-funds%2Fmothers-un
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Farewell and God go with you 

After 15 years as Team Vicar in the Parish of Sanderstead, with responsibility 

for St. Antony’s and St. Edmunds, Rev Susan Atkinson-Jones will be moving on 

to be Priest in Charge of St. Mary’s Church, Green Street Green. (She will also 

have responsibility for All Souls, Pratts Bottom). 

Susan’s last service will be Holy communion at St. Edmunds at 11am on Sun 

17th November. All are welcome. This will be followed by a two course lunch. 

Susan’s licensing will be at 7.30pm on Thurs 

12th December by the Bishop of Rochester at 

St. Mary’s Church, Green St Green. 

Again, all are welcome. 

We congratulate Susan on this new post, and 

pray that her ministry will be much appreci-

ated and characterised by grace and joy.  

Susan and her husband, Byron, are looking    

forward to this new phase in their lives. 

 

 

Susan, we shall miss you, and hope you are very happy in your new home and 

community. 

Martin 
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Sunday 17th November 
6pm 

 

All Saints Church 

The depth of God’s love….. a shelter in storms and stillness 
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As soon as possible 
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This newsletter is produced by Rosanne, Rector’s Admin Assistant. 
Send your news and diary dates to: admin@sanderstead-parish.org.uk 

 

The December Newsletter will be published on 1st December.   

Please look at the website for regular Sunday services: 

www.sanderstead-parish.org.uk 

WHAT? WHEN? WHERE? 

T4U   All are welcome  (first Monday of the month) Mon 4 November 
2.30pm 

St. Antony’s Church 

November Midweek Communion All 
welcome for a short communion service.  

Thurs 7 November 
12.30pm-1pm 

All Saints’ Church 

St. Catherine’s Aisle  

Community Act of Remembrance   

Two minutes silence (page 15)  

Sun 10 November 
Gather from 
10.45am for 11am 

St. Edmund’s 

Church 

Coffee Pot  All welcome for coffee, tea, cakes 

and company (page 13)  

Fri 15 November 
10am—12pm 

All Saints’ Church 

Hall 

Farewell to Susan  (page 16) 
Susan’s last service, followed by lunch. 

Sun 17 November  
11am 

St. Edmund’s 

Church 

Family Fun   All welcome for stories, crafts, 

singing and more (page 14) 

Sun 17 November  
3pm—4pm 

All Saints’ Church 

Hall 

REFLECTIONS  The depth of God’s love … 

a shelter in storms and stillness ...(page 17) 

Sun 17 November 
6pm 

All Saints’ Church 

Holy Communion followed by T4U      
All are welcome  (third Monday of the month) 

Mon 18 November 
2pm 

St. Antony’s Church 

Coffee Pot  All welcome for coffee, tea, cakes 

and company (page 13) 

Fri 29 November 
10am—12pm 

All Saints’ Church 

Hall 


